MINUTES OF IATEFL ASSOCIATES’ DAY 2007 – ABERDEEN

1st part of the day

by Eileen McDonald 

Following a welcome by the “outgoing” IATEFL President, Tessa Woodward, and an outline of the day by the Associates Coordinator, Sara Hamman, we moved into the first of the day’s topics:

The Articles Bank – Using and Expanding the Resource

Sara explained that this was set up as a resource to provide Teachers’ Associations (TAs) with a range of articles in PDF or Microsoft Word format which they can download and reproduce in their own magazine/newsletter (NL). Copyright has been granted for all the articles, although TAs using them are requested as a courtesy to contact the authors to inform them that their article is being used and to provide them with a complimentary copy of the relevant NL. The website link for the Articles Bank is:

http://www.dudeney.com/iatefl/associates/pages/downloads/articles.asp
TAs have been requested to submit articles for the Articles Bank. These can be articles which have been written for their own NL and are felt to be of wider interest. Although there has been an increase in submissions since the last IATEFL Conference, there are still TAs who have not contributed. One reason for this, Sara felt, might be that TA members had only heard about the Articles Bank in an email but lacked a more vivid hands-on impression of it, so she gave a visual demonstration of the website. Other issues which came up in discussion were format problems, for example that an article may be too long for a TA’s publication; if contacted, authors may however be prepared to shorten their articles, or the article may be split in half and spread over two NLs. It was decided it would be helpful to include an indication of article length beside its title on the web page.

The message from Sara was that TAs are again urged to contribute articles, and if they are unable to do so are requested to contact her. 

The Associates’ Page in Voices

This page is written/edited by Sara Hamman and Deputy Associates Coordinator Silvija Andernovics. Sara’s main concern was to find out what the TAs would like in this section. Possible ideas for topics she has had which met approval were: teaching in (post-) conflict zones; Special Interest Groups (SIGs) within TAs; and TAs in particular parts of the world.

IT was pointed out that it does not always have to be Sara and Silvija who write the contributions to this page! Where TAs are writing up, for example, a report on a successful event for their own TA, Sara would like to receive a copy. She would also like to receive regular editions of our NLs.

Further topics of interest which came up in discussion were: how to teach traumatised students (e.g. in conflict zones) and /or students with special needs; how to be part of a larger regional group; an “agony auntie” page dealing with the problems of running a TA; and a column with TA views on current issues, e.g. the Common European Framework of Reference (CEFR).

Introducing the TA Resource Book

This project was initiated by Ana Falcao, who hopes that TAs will contribute examples of various documents they have successfully used which might serve as templates which can inspire and be adapted by other TAs. She reminded us of the proposed contents list for the Resource Book and showed us some examples of items already submitted, including forms, checklists, flyers, advertisements for events, TA clipart, and so on. So far only five TAs have contributed and it is hoped this will increase. The project is still in its infancy, but the plan is that it will become an online resource. The contents list will be posted on the IATEFL Website. It is important for TAs to make sure they are on the IATEFL PAL list to receive notification of this and other news.

Reaching More TA Members: How Can Technology Help?

Gavin Dudeney first of all drew our attention to an exciting new technological development run in partnership with the British Council; “Aberdeen Online” will allow teachers who are not fortunate enough to be able to attend the conference in person

to nevertheless register free for online coverage to get some kind of taste of the conference. The link is:

http://www.teachingenglish.org.uk/iatefl2007/
Twenty talks will be videoed and made available online. Interestingly, these were chosen by the 1333 people already registered through a kind of “blind voting” process in as far as the voters were only able to see the subject of the presentation, and not the name of the presenter, the aim being to prevent bias towards big-name presenters. Those registered will also be able to take part in SIG discussion groups. During the coffee break, some of us were videoed sending greetings and explaining to those following the conference online what we were doing at Associates’ Day.

Gavin then collected information from us on the frequency, form and content of how we communicate within our TAs. Following discussion in groups the following ideas were shared:

· To solve the problem of TA members not reading their emails and therefore not attending events, one TA sends the email and a text message to all saying “Please read your e-mail about event X”.

· One TA says it uses conventional post to send its members its academic


journal because of the problem of people ignoring e-mails.

· To solve the problem of undeliverable emails returning from “dead” e-mail addresses during mass mailings, one TA has made a deal with a telecommunications company to also send those in the databank a text message publicising the event, people’s mobile number having a greater probability of being up-to-date.

To show how personalisation of e-mails to TA members produces a more positive response from them, Gavin showed an example of a bad e-mail circular with the following “don’ts": hazy subject line (“some news”); breaking of confidentiality by having email addresses of recipients visible (to avoid this send email to yourself and put all recipients in BCC); impersonal salutation (“Dear member”); a link to a website rather than any actual content; no section giving the chance to unsubscribe; and no name or signature at end.

To personalise emails quickly and relatively effortlessly Gavin suggested the use of Mach 5 Mailer, a software tool costing US $99.95 which can swiftly extract names from an Excel or Access list and insert them into one e-mail which you write and send out. For further information: www.mach5.com/products/mailer/index.php
There is a free sample version of this which can send up to 100 personalised emails.

Information on the Wider Membership scheme was available from Glenda Smart during the coffee break.

2nd part of the day

by Alison Taylor

Accessing Funding for Teachers' Associations 

This important topic for all TAs was introduced by Sara Hannam and Silvija Andernovics. 

The aims:

· To identify funding patterns

· To see changes in accessing funding

· To prepare a draft letter for requesting funding

Discussion:

· Different sources of EU funding, for associations in addition to funding for individuals (e.g. Iceland)

· Some grants for associations for operating projects (e.g. Hungary and Azerbaijan)

Questionnaire completed by Associates: first results (more detailed analysis will follow) The main sources of funding are:

· Membership fees

· Government support 

· British Council (changes mean support moving from Europe to other parts of the world)

· American Embassy

· Events (which can bring profits but may also result in a loss)

No two associations the same. 

More information: contact Silvija by email: andys@latnet.lv
 

Introduction to New Voices Editor and changes in "Voices"  

Marion Williams (new IATEFL President) introduced Alison Schwetlick, new Voices Editor, who has taken over from Martin Eayrs.

Associates were asked about readership and dissemination of “Voices” and also what they would like to see in it.

Group discussions resulted in the following suggestions:

· Balance between “hands-on” practical articles and academic/ research issues

· Reporting on research in progress 

· Controversial issues

· Humour

· Competitions/people/pictures

· Themed issues e.g. World Englishes

Alison emphasised that “Voices” is the voice of the people belonging to IATEFL. She encouraged first-time writers by saying that she is an editor – people should not think their writing is not good enough for publication – her job is to make it of a publishable standard.

For more information contact Alison on: aschwetlick@tiscali.co.uk 

TAs and SIGs – Organizing Joint Events/Working Together  

Sandie Mourao, the SIG Representative to the IATEFL Committee, introduced the concept of SIGs “TAs and SIGs bring like-minded people together offering opportunities for communication and net-working” whose purpose is to “to extend the work of IATEFL into specialist areas, adding a greater depth to these associations.”

Different SIGs have 

· Events

· Newsletters

· On-line discussion

· Forum debate

Sandie pointed out that although basic reduced membership for Associates (£18) does not include a SIG, you can join a SIG for £13.50, giving a total of £31.50, which compares very well to the normal individual rate (including one SIG) of £43.00.  Some SIGs, e.g. YL allow open access to their discussion forums.

There are 14 IATEFL SIGs and many Associates have similar SIGs (an complete list can be seen on the Associates Website) which could lead to collaboration.

Colin MacKenzie of the TD SIG talked about organising joint events. This is often successful as it combines the SIG’s expertise with TA’s local knowledge. For more information contact Sandie at nettlehouse@mail.telepac.pt
3rd part of the day

by Tatjana Mioković

Notes on Silvija Andernovics's session on Regional Speakers' List 

In this session Silvija reported on the list she has compiled based on the data collected from TAs. She pointed out that only 16 TAs responded to the list although it has been more than six months since she posted the invitation. As there were some colleagues present who hadn't heard of that initiative she gave  a brief description of the idea of the List: regional cooperation between TAs, in terms of exchanging experienced presenters, not necessarily native speakers. This practice would definitely keep the costs down when organising TA's events. 

The outcome of the discussion was as follows: the list should be kept dynamic and it should be updated all the time. Detailed information about the people on the list could be obtained from the executive committee of the respective TA which had recommended them in the first place. As any other new idea, this one also needs time to evolve and TAs should look for talented and good speakers constantly.  TAs run/ran many projects which involved many competent presenters who do/did fantastic work. 

On the other hand, some Associates reported on problems finding speakers who are willing to be nominated for the list. People are too busy and don't know whether they could refuse an invitation when invited to present at certain TA's conference. As for the expertise of the speakers on the list, suggestions were made to provide  more comprehensive bios.

One of the suggestions was that the people on the list could not only be used as presenters, but also as advisors.

Another issue which seems to prevent people from applying for the list is their confidence level.  TAs should groom and encourage potential presenters. TA's SIGs could also nominate people for the list.

The session concluded with the general feeling  that the list should be developed and monitored, and feedback as to whether the speaker from the list was invited to a certain conference would be useful.

Notes on Adrian Tennant's sesssion on Increasing Membership Together  

Adrian Tennant, Chair of the Membership Commitee, pointed out that no TA is without members.Therefore, keeping the existing members as well as recruiting new members are of equal importance.

He presented the following activities within IATEFL regarding this important issue: apart from setting up the above mentioned Committee, they had published a flyer about IATEFL and the benefits of being an IATEFL member. There are some other benefits planned such as: online teaching magazine reduced subscription, institutional and corporate membership. There is also a questionnaire for members about their feelings, concerns and burning issues . In  groups we discussed what we did in our TAs to keep our present members and to increase membership. Some of the suggestions were: new projects, which help recruit new members,  as was the example given by Ragsanna from  Azerbaijan; they managed to recruit 100 new members through several projects. Another motivation is sending active members to  TA's partners' conferences.  Reduced membership rates for students and retired teachers are also very efficient ways to attract new people. Colleagues from Greece visit training houses and give power point presentations about their Association. Some associations organise entertaining events or meetings in coffee houses and restaurants. On the other hand, there are examples when members of the association leave after having become well  known as presenters and become freelance presenters.

Anyway , the discussion proved that membership is a burning issue in every association and we only managed to touch it. Therefore, Adrian invited us to send our ideas to him so that he can put them together.

Before the Success Stories session, Sara gave a brief review of the day summarising the main ideas for the future action plan: she gathered data from all A-Day participants on how they fund their individual TAs and she will compile them. Silvija, together with two volunteers, will work on the funding document, which will provide  information on accessible funding. The document will be presented next year. Any ideas are welcome. She is also going to work on developing Regional Speakers' List and will be contacting TAs over the next months. 

Associations are invited to make suggestions for what they would like to read about in Voices. The Working Party on Democratic Structures within IATEFL and Associations  has been established consisting of members  from different TAs. Over the next few months the Party will inform PAL of the areas that would be developed  and improved in making the associations fair for their members.

The final session was devoted to success stories. We only heard several, because there wasn't enough time to listen to each representative, and we were invited to send our success stories to Silvija to be published in Voices. We heard stories from Germany, Hungary, Azerbaijan, Sweden, Greece and Afghanistan. Each success story revealed that behind every success there are efforts by committed and devoted people who want their association to develop and improve. Every story  was unique, but at the same time universal to all TAs in terms of the problems we face in order to be successful in running an association. All of them have managed to survive over a long period of time, but there was a very inspiring and motivating story by a  colleague from Afghanistan, where they established a TA only six months ago. They have 100 members and nine  people on the Committee, which meet monthly. Like everywhere they also have problems, mainly financial, making it impossible to publish TA's journal at the moment. They were promised some help from British and American institutions but are still waiting and rely on the membership fee. We wish them the best of luck for a successful association which will develop and grow and become a part of the wider world of English language teaching. 

The A-Day ended with raffle prizes given to four of  those who told us their success stories. 

